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Melissa Bigford & Christopher Lofquist 
173 Chippawa Rd. 
Port Colborne, ON. 
L3K1T6 
 
July 12, 2021 
   
To:    Mayor and Members of Council, 
 
We are writing this letter in regards to Report #2021-97 and why we believe that the 
extension of the Chippawa Estates Draft Plan of Subdivision should not be approved. 
 
According to the Regional Report (Appendix B) the applicant has not provided any 
information to clear any of the existing draft plan conditions in the over 11 years since 
the original draft plan of subdivision application was approved by council.  Council had 
to hold an emergency meeting on June 7, 2021 to again deal with the impending lapsing 
date (which for the second time was left to the last possible minute) and the applicant was 
granted a 45 day extension.  So again, staff resources and time were required to review 
and gather information from the corresponding departments and agencies.  When does 
this council stop applicants from continually using staff resources and “banking land” as 
stated by the CAO at the June 10, 2019 meeting? Considering the city is not in favour of 
granting extensions when no progress in meeting any of the draft plan conditions has 
occurred? 
 
We are concerned about the added financial implications to the taxpayers for the 
expropriation of land (Hubbard Dr.) and the associated City Solicitor fees as stated in this 
report.  This expropriation of land was never part of the original draft plan of subdivision 
that was approval by council.  This is now another issue created by the applicant due to 
the fact that the applicant decided to build a house on the road access to the development.  
It was stated in the  Committee of Adjustment Report dated June 4, 2014 that the creation 
of a building lot on this property would not leave sufficient width for a future easement to 
service the development on the property to the North.  
 
At the June 10, 2019 council meeting during the discussion of another extension the 
above information was stated by the planning department.  Due to the fact that the 
consent and minor variance to move the proposal forward were before the LPAT, council 
granted the two year extension.  However, it was also stated that if the LPAT was denied 
in regards to consent and minor variance that the draft plan could go not go forward.  
Subsequently, on August 21, 2020, the applicant withdrew his LPAT application. 
 
In conclusion, we believe that this extension should not be granted as the applicant has 
clearly demonstrated over the past 11 years that he has no intention of providing the 
required information and documentation to support meeting any of the original conditions 
of Draft Plan of Subdivision! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Melissa Bigford & Christopher Lofquist 
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